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Brothers and sisters, the readings for this solemnity speaks of the Holy Trinity. In 
the first reading, we heard of the work of the Creator God, the Lord who 
established the heavens and the earth. We heard of the wisdom of God, an 
expression of God’s Holy Spirit, at work even before the creation of the world. In 
the second reading, Paul also tells us of the Holy Spirit through whom the love of 
God has been poured out into our hearts. In the Gospel reading, we heard of the 
Spirit of truth who will come to teach us even more about God, leading us into 
deeper relationship with the Father through Jesus. So it seems that today’s 
solemnity on the Trinity speaks more on the Holy Spirit’s role. But talking about 
one of the persons of the Trinity does not exclude the others.  
 
Today I will concentrate on what Jesus said: “When the Spirit of truth comes, he 
will guide you into all the truth.” In his catechesis dedicated to the Year of Faith in 
2013, Pope Francis spoke on the Trinity and the work of the Holy Spirit. “When 
we say that the Christian is a spiritual being we mean just this: the Christian is a 
person who thinks and acts in accordance with God, in accordance with the Holy 
Spirit. But I ask: do we think in accordance to God? Do we act in accordance to 
God? Or do we let ourselves be guided by the many other things that certainly do 
not come from God?” (Pope Francis – General Audience – 08 May 2013) 
 
One action that the Holy Spirit performs is in guiding the Church and each of us to 
the Truth. We are living in an age in which people are rather skeptical of truth. 
Benedict XVI has frequently spoken of relativism, that is, of the tendency to 
consider nothing definitive and to think that truth comes from consensus or from 
something we like. The question arises: does “the” truth really exist? What is “the” 
truth? Can we know it? Can we find it? I’m sure this reminds you of the question 
of Pontius Pilate to Jesus: “What is truth?” (Jn 18:37.38). Pilate cannot understand 
that “the” Truth is standing in front of him, he cannot see in Jesus the face of truth, 
which is the face of God. Yet, Jesus is exactly this: the Truth that, in the fullness of 
time, “became flesh” (cf. Jn 1:1.14), and came to dwell among us so that we might 
we know it. The truth cannot be grasped like an object, the truth has to be 
encountered. It is not a possession; it is an encounter with a Person. 
 
But who can help us to recognize that Jesus is “the” Word of truth, the Only-
Begotten Son of God the Father? It is the Holy Spirit himself, the gift of the Risen 
Christ, who makes us recognize the Truth. He comes to help us on this journey of 
knowledge. Jesus assures his disciples that the Holy Spirit will teach them all 
things and remind them of all he has said (cf. Jn 14:26). 
 



 

 
 
So how does the Holy Spirit act in our life and in the life of the Church in order to 
guide us to the truth? First of all he reminds and impresses in the heart of believers 
the words Jesus spoke and, through these very words, — as the Prophets of the Old 
Testament had foretold — the law of God is engraved in our heart and becomes 
within us a reference point for evaluating our decisions and a guide in our daily 
actions; it becomes a principle to live by. Ezekiel’s great prophecy is fulfilled: “I 
will sprinkle clean water upon you, and you shall be clean from all your 
uncleanness, and from all your idols I will cleanse you. A new heart I will give 
you, and a new spirit I will put within you; and I will remove from your body the 
heart of stone and give you a heart of flesh. I will put my spirit within you, and 
make you follow my statutes and be careful to observe my ordinances” (36:25-27).  
 
Indeed, it is in our inmost depths that our actions come into being: it is the heart 
itself that must converted to God and the Holy Spirit transforms it when we open 
ourselves to Him. Then, as Jesus promised, the Holy Spirit guides us “into all the 
truth” (Jn 16:13); not only does he guide us to encounter Jesus, the fullness of the 
Truth, but also guides us “into” the Truth, that is, he makes us enter into an ever 
deeper communion with Jesus, giving us knowledge of all the things of God. And 
we cannot achieve this by our own efforts. Unless God enlightens us from within, 
our Christian existence will be superficial. We need to let ourselves be 
overwhelmed by the light of the Holy Spirit so that he may bring us into the Truth 
of God, who is the only Lord of our life.  
 
Brothers and sisters, let us take concrete steps to know more Christ and the truth of 
faith, by reading and meditating on Sacred Scripture, by studying the Catechism  
and by receiving the sacraments regularly. May we take meaningful steps so that 
faith may guide all our existence. We are not Christian “part-time”, only at certain 
moments, in certain circumstances, in certain decisions; no one can be Christian in 
this way, we are Christian all the time! Totally! May Christ’s truth, which the Holy 
Spirit teaches us and gives to us, always and totally affect our daily life.  
 
Let us call on him more often so that he may guide us on the path of missionary 
disciples of Christ. May we learn from the Virgin Mary who “kept all these things, 
pondering them in her heart” (Lk 2:19), her unreserved readiness to receive the 
Son of God in her life. Let us call on the Holy Spirit every day, so he can draw us 
close to Jesus Christ. This is a prayer we must make every day: “Holy Spirit, make 
my heart open to the Word of God, make my heart open to goodness, make my 
heart open to the beauty of God every day”. Amen! 
                                                                                                                                              


